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MINUTES of the meeting of the STANDARDS COMMITTEE held in the Rose Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich on 7 December 2009 at 10.30 a.m.
PRESENT: 

Mrs M E Anderson (Chairman, Independent Community Member), and Councillors Peter Gardiner, Charles Michell, Joanna Spicer and David Wood.
19. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies for absence were received from Mr Michael Brenton, Independent Community Member.

20. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations

There were no interests or dispensations declared.

21. Minutes OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 1 October 2009 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman, subject to an addition to Minute No. 15 to the effect that the Committee recommended that the corporate induction programme should include as a discrete item a topic on working for the Council, its ethos and ethics.
22. ETHICAL GOVERNANCE – ANDY FRY, CHIEF FIRE OFFICER (cfo) AND DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC PROTECTION, SOCIAL INCLUSION AND DIVERSITY
Andy Fry thanked the Committee for giving him the opportunity to address them on his role in ethical governance.  He outlined his functional responsibilities as Director of Public Protection, Social Inclusion and Diversity, which included:  the Fire and Rescue Service; the Trading Standards Service; the Emergency Planning Unit; and the Social Inclusion and Diversity function.

The Director went on to speak of the County Council as an organisation, governed by a body which had been democratically elected to represent the interests of people in Suffolk and to oversee the investment of a significant amount of public money on services intended to help people in the county lead safe and fulfilling lives.  He considered it important that high ethical standards were applied in the investment of that money and in the delivery of associated services.  Ethical governance should, therefore, sit at the heart of everything done by officers and members.

The Director identified two dimensions to ethical governance.  The first was about systems and processes, and included a clear Constitution and Scheme of Delegation, to help Members and officers understand their respective roles.  The way that they undertook these roles was then guided by a range of policies and procedures, such as Financial Regulations, Procurement Regulations, Registers of Interests and Gifts, and Codes of Conduct for Members and Officers – which were enforced through Conduct and Capability procedures and through the Standards Committee.  In the Director’s view, all of this infrastructure was important in order to promote and support ethical conduct but, ultimately, high quality ethical governance was about the behaviour of people within an organisation, and about the link between this behaviour and the values of the organisation.
The Director foresaw that during the period ahead, trust within the organisation and between the organisation and communities in Suffolk, partners organisations and policy-makers within the system would be fundamental.  There would be difficult decisions in the months and years ahead.  These would need to be taken on an ethical basis, and people needed to trust the County Council to operate in that way.

In the Director’s opinion, trust could only be built on the basis of the individual and collective behaviour of people in an organisation.  Leaders at all levels, therefore, needed to operate with integrity and authenticity to build trust, and it was the responsibility of those at the most senior level in the County Council, such as himself, to set an example.  He went on to outline thirteen trust behaviours which were being established as a touchstone for leaders within his Directorate.  These were summarised in a document called “The Speed of Trust”.
There followed a general discussion, during which the Director answered a number of questions from members of the Committee.  The following were among the points noted:

a) Members of the Directorate were involved in working with many different partners across the county.  This involved a significant investment of time, which was quite challenging in view of sheer number of meetings involved across the County.

b) The Director considered that sharing data with partners could be very beneficial.  He acknowledged that there could be a risk of breach of confidentiality, but considered that this could be overcome through the use of the appropriate technology, procedures and training.

c) Many officers in the Directorate worked in an inherently hazardous environment.  Regular training was, therefore, vital to ensure their safety.  There was a hierarchical structure in the Fire and Rescue Service, which could be very helpful.  However, it could also tend to discourage initiative and innovation, so the Director believed that the senior officers should set the broad direction, and create an environment in which more junior officers could take the lead in their own areas of responsibility.
d) There had been occasional instances of bullying in the Fire and Rescue Service, but such behaviour was now less common than it had been in the past.  A great deal of time and effort had been spent on getting the message across that bullying would not be tolerated.  
Decision:  The Committee thanked the Director for his presentation, and requested that a copy of the document “The Speed of Trust” be circulated to the Committee.
Reason for decision:  The Committee had found the presentation very interesting and wished to know more about the trust behaviours which were being established in the Directorate for Public Protection, Social Inclusion and Diversity.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
WITH THE AGREEMENT OF THE COMMITTEE, THE CHAIRMAN ALTERED THE ORDER OF BUSINESS AS RECORDED BELOW.
23. the councillor induction programme and continuing member development
Councillor Colin Spence, Chairman of the Councillor Learning and Development Reference Group, presented a report at Agenda Item 6 proposing a revision of the Group’s terms of reference, and setting out the principles for taking forward councillor development.
The Committee was informed that Councillor Jane Storey, Deputy Leader, had been appointed as Member Training and Development Champion.  In addition, members heard that the Group was exploring the possibility of introducing personal development plans for councillors.
Members were aware that attendance at the summer training sessions had shown a great improvement on attendance in 2005, with 46% attendance as opposed to 10% in 2005.  A paper was circulated at the meeting, showing the percentage of new and re-elected councillors who attended training sessions during the summer of 2009.  The Committee discussed the possible reasons why some councillors had not taken up the training opportunities.
Decision:  The Committee agreed:
a) To approve the revised terms of reference of the Councillor Learning and Development Reference Group, as set out in the report at Agenda Item 6.
b) To endorse the efforts of the Councillor Learning and Development Reference Group to improve the quality of the training and development available to councillors.
c) To ask the Councillor Learning and Development Reference Group to develop more detailed proposals for designating training as essential, recommended or desirable, and to report back to the Committee.
Reason for decision: 

a)
The Committee accepted that the Group’s current terms of reference, originally agreed in 2005, were now out of date.
b)
The Committee heard that the Group had spent a great deal of time with officers designing a series of induction sessions for councillors to take place after the County Council elections in June 2009.  The Committee recognised that the Group had been very successful in obtaining funds from outside sources to support member development, and was particularly pleased to hear about the INLOGOV training on Scrutiny Chairing Skills, which had proved to be excellent value for money.

c)
The Committee discussed the pros and cons of making some training mandatory, as was the case with Code of Conduct training.  The Group was considering prioritising training into categories such as:  essential; recommended; or desirable.  Essential training might include topics on:  the Constitution; the Code of Conduct; corporate safeguarding; and equality and diversity.  The Committee favoured this approach, where there would be an expectation that all councillors would complete essential training.  Members were aware that in this it was important to gain the support of the group leaders.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
24. LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN ANNUAL REVIEW 2008/09
The Committee considered at Agenda Item 5 the Local Ombudsman’s Annual Review for the year 2008/09, together with a covering paper responding to matters raised in the review.

The Committee was pleased to hear that in the year 2008/09 there had been no findings of maladministration against the Council and that the number of complaints received by the Ombudsman in 2008/09 was lower than that for 2007/08.

Decision:  The Committee agreed:
a) To note the contents and detail of the Local Government Ombudsman’s Annual Review for 2008/09 and the covering report.

b) To request that for the 2009/10 Annual Review the Committee be given information about the number of complaints listed according to Directorate and time taken to respond.
c)
To seek further information from the Local Government Ombudsman about the performance of authorities similar to the County Council.
Reason for decision: 

a)
The Committee was required to review performance regarding complaints handling and to consider the annual review from the Local Government Ombudsman.

b)
The Committee was informed that the target response time for first enquiries set by the Ombudsman was 28 days, and that regrettably in 2008/09 the Council’s response times to these enquiries had fallen outside that target to 30.4 days.  This was largely due to two very complex cases which had taken significantly longer than 28 days.  For future reports, the Committee wished to receive a more detailed analysis of response times.
c)
The Committee wished to judge how well Suffolk County Council was performing when compared to similar authorities.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

25. standards committee - INFORMATION DIGEST
The Committee considered and noted the Information Digest at Agenda Item 7.
The Committee heard that at the Annual Assembly of Standards Committees delegates had been made aware that a change of government in 2010 might lead to the abolition of Standards for England.  The Chairman intended to refer to this when she presented the Standards Committee’s Annual Report to the Council on 10 December 2009.

With regard to the Annual Meeting of Suffolk Standards Committees, members heard that the Suffolk monitoring officers would be reviewing the day and that any resulting recommendations for action would be reported back to the Committee.  Members considered that the meeting had concentrated too much on Code of Conduct complaints, and not enough on raising standards in general.
The Committee was advised that, as recommended by the Committee at its meeting on 1 October 2009, a leaflet was being produced for use at Corporate Induction days, which would include reference to the standards and ethics expected of County Council employees.  A draft of the leaflet was circulated at the meeting.  In addition, members heard that the new corporate induction programme would include a topic on working for the Council, its ethos and ethics.

Decision:  That the contents of the Information Digest be noted.

Reason for decision:  The Committee was satisfied with the information provided.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

26. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME
The Committee considered the Forward Work Programme at Agenda Item 8.

Members heard that it had not yet been possible to find a date when the Chief Executive would be available to attend a Committee meeting to talk about her role in ethical governance.  It was suggested that it might be possible to arrange an informal meeting with the Chief Executive, and to combine this with an opportunity to view the new Standards for England DVD.
The Committee was reminded that the date of the meeting to be held in May 2010 had been changed from 13 to 20 May 2010.
Decision:  To note the contents of the Forward Work Programme.
27.
URGENT BUSINESS
There was no urgent business.
The meeting closed at 1.00 p.m.
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